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B. Barker read into the record the People’s Acknowledgement.(

 
“NSCAD acknowledges the historical and contemporary presence of people of 
African descent. It offers this People's acknowledgement in solidarity with the 
Indigenous people of Turtle Island in the efforts and deliberate intentions 
toward decolonization. African Nova Scotians have existed and persisted on 
the traditional land of the Mi'kmaq for more than 400 hundred years. We 
acknowledge and express deep gratitude. Their significant presence and 
contributions on this land have contributed to the existence of Nova Scotia. 
Their labour and skills, used without their explicit consent and without 
reciprocity, have shaped the structural stability and, were instrumental in the 
creation of the intergenerational wealth of today's Nova Scotia. They are 
resilient, brave, and spiritual and express pride in their Ancestors on whose 
shoulders they stand. They are the founders of the more than 50 historical 
African Nova Scotian communities across Nova Scotia. This acknowledgement 
brings with it a call to action to reconcile the harms acted upon African Nova 
Scotians, a distinct People and the Mi'kmaw People.” 
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No conflicts of interest were declared.  
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!)%")#: To approve the December 14, 2023, Board of Governors meeting agenda as 
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Welcome to incoming NSCAD Board Member:   
 
Owen Skeen (Student Board Member) is a painter philosopher. A revolutionary thinker interested 
in serving on the board. 
 
Andrea Hunniford (Senior Project Manager) was hired recently and comes to the position with 
deep experience in architecture, building, design, and project management. Has conducted an 
instructive and impressive deep dive into the history of the Port Campus project. Her summary 
presentation will be delivered later in this meeting. 
 
B. Barker mentioned he met Premiere Houston of the Province at an Alumni party.  An exciting 
philosophical discussion followed. The need for government funding was mentioned. NSCAD is 
seeking a lot of money to consolidate campus needs. A small number of potential donors have 
been identified. There is a need to be exacting in what NSCAD leaders are doing and why; to 
understand the risks, which are very complex. There is a heightened sense of the future. The 
level of complexity is now becoming clear to all the committees.  
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Discussions by the Board were held in Executive Session during the December 3, 2023 Business 
Development meeting.  Notes were taken during that meeting but currently the minutes are not 
available. They will be emailed shortly.  During that meeting, the sense of concern was clearly 
expressed by everyone on the board. The task of addressing previous planning and managing 
issues that continue to arise from many years ago has been a frequent topic of discussion. The 
reality of what will be happening long after current members have left the board is a primary 
focus. The long-term view is positive and necessary. What is needed to benefit the university is a 
well-informed board exercising care in oversight. The board needs to listen critically to the 
students and faculty to make sure the envisioned future occurs.  Extreme care is vital to look 
after our donors by working closely and effectively with SLT administration. The shared goal is 
for everyone to work diligently and thoughtfully to achieve the future success of NSCAD. 
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President’s Report) notes $425,000. to be paid this fiscal year.  Why such a big 
discrepancy? 
 
L. Dowe clarified that most donations are not for operating funds. Operating 
donations received are for no specific purpose. Whereas donations that are 
specifically dedicated are in the Endowment Fund or Special Purpose Fund. 
Operating Funds holds all the general operations of the university. 
 
Another concern was raised regarding awareness of housing issues for 
international students and sought clarification on the delays regarding student 
visas. 

 
L. Dowe identified how when international students apply to attend to NSCAD, 
they also need to apply to their governments to obtain a visa and prove they have 
a certain amount of money to cover expenses. 
 
P. Shannon responded that visas have been slow to be processed at the provincial 
level. Nova Scotia is one of the slowest provinces in the country to process IRCC 
visas. New legislation will require international students to demonstrate they have 
$20,000 to $40,000 to cover tuition and living expenses. 
 
A board member shared that she is an immigration lawyer who works with visas 
and is available to answer any questions about the process.  
 
It was noted that donations for operating expenses are the hardest dollars for 
NSCAD to obtain. Donors do not want to pay for utilities. There is a need for 
raising much-needed operating dollars. 

 
4:=(Revisions to NSCAD’s Academic By-laws and Constitution 
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A question if the Senior Project Manager has the expertise required to lead a 
project team lead. P. Shannon responded that A. Hunniford brings a great deal 
expertise to the team.  
 
A question was raised regarding the Tier 2 Chair search is in process. VP/Provost 
Macalik mentioned that she will provide an update in Spring 2024. 
 
Concern was expressed about fundraising
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Shannon and CFO Dowe to develop a comprehensive total project budget and implementation 
plan to execute the fully designed project to renovate the existing port campus. The work that 
was completed in December 2022 requires review to ensure it is still in line with current plans as 
well as adjusting the finances for any changes that have happened between then and now. 
Budgeting and planning for relocation of classes in studios for the duration of the renovation is a 
lesson learned from the work that is happening on the HVAC project now. The development and 
frequent review of project control measures and other future reporting processes and systems are 
key.%

B. Barker revealed there is a plan [structural design] existing for the Port Campus. 
HVAC installations are being done for a building that has not been fully built out.   
 
A board member countered that there is an absence of a comprehensive facilities 
& infrastructure plan.  He requested a plan that details the complete process and 
develops a formal plan that is forward thinking. One that the board can digest, 
process, measure, and monitor to fulfil their duty of oversight, fiscal 
responsibility, and accountability to NSCAD as an institution and to the public. 
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